BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

September 20, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, September 20, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

JOINT MEETING WITH THE PLANNING BOARD, SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND BUILDING COMMITTEE

The Board of Selectmen, School Committee, Building Committee and the Planning Board met again in Joint Session to further discuss the concept of a new or expanded high school space for Plymouth. 

Chairman Tavares stated that the primary purpose of this meeting was to receive input from the community at large.  

Mr. Sylvia updated the committees of some of the work already been done. He explained that they were able to get secure some estimates in the range of 500,000 to 750,000.  He said that he would take the 750,000 to town meeting and the Finance Committee.  He said that they were committed to finding a temporary space for the Senior Center and would begin the process of drafting an RFP. 

Chairman Tavares asked if anyone from the public wanted to speak about the Facility Master Plan but no one came forward to speak. 

Chairman Tavares asked the Boards if they had any additional comments. 

Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of the Planning Board, and Ms. Margie Burgess also commented that they were also surprised that members of the community did not attend the meeting and they both asked citizens to come forward so that they could get public input and opinion. 

Mr. Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, said that he had spoken with Pamela Gray Bennett of the New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC), who said that the Association was pleased that these committees were getting together.  Additionally, Ms. Bennett volunteered to come before the joint committees to speak at their next meeting.  Chairman Tavares asked that Mr. Haskell schedule it.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti felt that the price tag of $500,000 to $750,000 was an “eye opener” for him. Mr. David Peck, Chairman of the Building Committee, said that number was accurate given the complexity of the RFP.  Mr. Christopher Grant, Building Committee member, agreed with Mr. Peck and felt this number was accurate.

JOINT MEETING WITH THE PLANNING BOARD, SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND BUILDING COMMITTEE (continued)

Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia to schedule a tour of Whitman Hanson High School for committee members who wanted to attend.

Mr. Loring Tripp, Planning Board member, stated that he was concerned because of the money spent on these studies and the subsequent lack of action.  He did not support this because he hasn’t seen the ability of local government to implement it.  He felt that these plans should be handled in a phased approach.  Chairman Tavares said that interboard communication is key to this success.  Mr. Filla said that now since there was a united effort, the task would be accomplished.   

Mr. Paul McAlduff, Planning Board, informed the Boards that they might want to take a look at Silver Lake Regional High School, as they just completed a middle school and are working on a new high school.  He also complemented Procurement Officer Pamela Hagler on writing a great RFP.

Mr. Larry Rosenblum, Planning Board, said that the question they should ask themselves was how they wanted the process to unfold.  He also said that there was not much for the public to comment on at this time.   

Selectman Loewenberg said that we should not shy away from this multi facility plan just because it has not been done in the past.  She said that we needed to figure out ways to get the word out that the public needs to be heard now.

Selectman Quintal said that he was not ready to support a 750K study, because of the large price tag and because we had just done a study on the Senior Center a couple of months ago. 

Selectman Schena asked where the potential funding source would come from. Mr. Sylvia said that it would most likely come from overlay reserve and the sale of real estate. 

After a little more discussion, it was decided that the Boards meet again in two weeks to further discuss it. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Sylvia reminded the Board and the public that there would be an ascertainment hearing on Adelphia set for September 29, 2005 at 7 p.m. in the Otto Fehlow Room of the Library. 

LICENSES 

One Day Wine and Malt License

Lorretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street was requesting a one-day wine and malt license for the following dates:

· October 2, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Rick Springfield concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

LICENSES (continued)

· October 15, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Beatlemania concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

· November 5, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a music event with Bronson Arroyo to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability was in place and professional bartenders would be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of September 13, 2005 were approved on a motion from Vice Chairman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena. Voted 5-0 approved.  

Plaques at Memorial Hall – The Board approved the commemorative plaques and their location within Memorial Hall as proposed by the Friends of Memorial Hall.

Soft Second – The Chairman signed the 2005 Soft Second Loan Application.  The soft second is a primary funding source for home purchase used by low-income households.  The state required that we apply on behalf of the community to have the local lenders funded with the money to subsidize these loans.
HOME Program – The Chairman signed the application for the HOME program.  The request was for an additional $250,000.00 of funding under the HOME American Dream Down Payment Initiative.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 9A:
 To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c.44B, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Affordable Housing Account estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of  $500,000 to fund a grant to the Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation to be used for the construction of privately owned Low or Moderate income housing in Plymouth, pursuant to a grant agreement between the Town and Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation outlining the purposes for and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept one or more deed restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184, on the properties in the Town of Plymouth which qualify for the support under the grant agreement, or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

After a brief explanation of the article, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

ARTICLE 9B:  To see if the Town will vote pursuant to G.L. c. 44B to appropriate $75,000 from the Community Preservation Recreational Account estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of $75,000 for recreational purposes to be used for the restoration of the Town Brook Fishway or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

After a brief explanation of the article, Selectman Schena made a motion to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-1 to be recommended. Selectman Quintal voted in opposition.

ARTICLE 9C: To see if the Town will vote pursuant to G.L. c.44B, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Historical Account estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of $250,000 to fund a grant to the Pilgrim Hall Museum for rehabilitation and construction of handicap accessible access, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept a historical preservation restriction meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184, on the Pilgrim Hall Museum, or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

Selectman Loewenberg explained that she may be a future member of the Pilgrim Society, but was not presently one, so she feels that there is no conflict with her voting for this.

After a brief explanation of the article, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

ARTICLE 9D: To see if the Town will vote pursuant to G.L. c. 44B to appropriate from the Community Preservation Act Historical Account estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of $12,250.00 to fund a grant to the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority for the restoration of the Paul Revere Bell or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

After a brief explanation of the article, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

ARTICLE 9E: To see if the town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for open space and conservation purposes under G.L. c. 44B, a conservation restriction on approximately sixty acres of land shown on Assessors Map 26, Lot 44-5 known as the Plymouth County Farm and owned by the Plymouth County Commissioners or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, and Mr. Sam Bartlett, Friends of the Plymouth County Farm, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

After a brief explanation of the article, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

ARTICLE 9F:
 To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, or otherwise for open space purposes pursuant to the Community Preservation Program and to accept the deed to the Town of Plymouth fee simple interest or less for 49 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Center Hill Road shown on Assessors Map 52, Lot 9, and further that said land be conveyed to the Town of Plymouth acting by and through its Conservation Commission under the provisions of G.L. c. 44B and G.L. c. 40, Section 8C, and to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town to effect said purchase and as funding therefore to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund and/or borrow the sum of $1,675,000.00 pursuant to c. 44B or any other general or special law for the said purchase, and to authorize the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen to borrow a sum of money in anticipation of revenue pursuant to said G.L. c. 44B and G.L. c. 44 Section 7(3) or any other enabling authority, for the cost of said acquisition and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant a perpetual conservation restriction pursuant to G.L. c. 184 Sections 31-33; or take any other action there on.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

After a brief explanation of the article, Selectman Quintal made a motion to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

ARTICLE 9G:
To see if the town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, or otherwise for open space purposes pursuant to the Community Preservation Program and to accept the deed to the Town of Plymouth fee simple interest or less to 57 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Cemetery Hill Road shown on Assessors Map 84 as Lot 23-1, Lot 24-1 and Lot 27-0 and further that said land be conveyed to the Town of Plymouth acting by and through its Conservation Commission under the Provisions of G.L. c. 44B and G.L. c. 40, Section 8C, and to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town to effect said purchase and as funding therefore to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund and/or borrow the sum of $300,000.00 pursuant to G.L. c. 44B or any other general or special law for the said purchase, and to authorize the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen to borrow a sum of money in anticipation of revenue pursuant to said G.L.. 44B and G.L. c. 44 Section 7(3) or any other enabling authority, for the cost of said acquisition and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant a perpetual conservation restriction pursuant to G.L. c. 184 Sections 31-33; or take any other action there on.

Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, spoke on behalf of the CPC for this article.

After a brief explanation of the article, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

C. Water main upgrade on Obery Street 



Mr. George Crombie, DPW Director, explained that the Finance Committee recommended 100,000 for the initial design study and then Mr. Crombie could go to town meeting for the rest when it was needed.  This decision was agreeable to Mr. Crombie.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

F. Fire Department Aerial Ladder Truck

Fire Chief James Pierson, explained that he was asking for additional monies totaling $1,240,000.00 for two additional pumping stations as well as the ladder truck.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 

Mr. Sylvia explained that there will be a comprehensive replacement schedule shortly and he would also supply the Selectmen with an inventory of the fire apparatus and their ages. 

G. Sewer Extension and Water Supply Issue at PSHS

Mr. Crombie said that the sewer study would be completed at the end of this month and therefore he would have more information at that time.  

Chairman Tavares continued this article until the October 4th meeting.

H. Study of school location and options, PNHS reuse options, appraisal and sale options for empty town owned buildings, and DPW facility.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved this article but Selectman Schena said that he did not want to be put in a position to vote against this at this time as he just received the figure that day and still needed to be discussed.  Chairman Tavares tabled this discussion until September 27, 2005.  He wanted Mr. Sylvia to inform the Finance Committee that they would not be at their meeting tomorrow evening.

I. Post-retirement actuarial evaluation based on new GASB standards

Mr. Bruce Miller, Finance Director, explained that this article just authorizes movement from one accounting principal to another.  He was asking the funding be provided so the actuarial can be done to comply with the implementation date.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded, Voted 5-0 to be recommended

K. Standish Ave. Watermain Replacement

L. Mayflower St. Water Main Replacement

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Mr. Crombie explained that this article would apply money to the Long Pond Road Project via articles K & L.  As the original money for the project was incorrectly taken out the Standish Ave. Water Main and Mayflower Street Water Main Accounts.

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that this language be reworked because he felt it was a little confusing the way it was written.  

Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Selectman Loewenberg seconded. Voted 5-0 to be recommended.

M. Licensed Site Professional Services at Brewster Gardens

or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Crombie explained that while working in Brewster Gardens, contamination was found near the gas station there.  He was requesting 10K as the Town was considered to be one of the responsible parties involved. 

Selectman Schena motioned to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.   Voted 5-0 to be recommended.

ARTICLE 12:  To see if the Town will vote pursuant to G.L. c.40, §15B, to release a water supply utility easement recorded as with the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Bk. 26781 Pg 346-348, located on lots 9-32 and 9A Assessors Plat 54, more commonly known as 32 George Street, Plymouth, or take any other action relative thereto:

Mr. Crombie explained that the current easement lacked the signature of one of the property owners, so the recommendation was that the easement be released. 

Selectman Schena motioned to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Municipal Task Force – Selectman Quintal passed out a report done by the Municipal Task Force to the other Selectmen.  He felt that the citizens and the community should read it as well.

Home Rule Petition – Selectman Quintal explained that there were two bills coming from Travaglini’s and Romney’s office about health care and wanted to know Town Counsel’s opinions on them.  

Nick’s Rock Road – Selectman Quintal explained that the sidewalk on Nick’s Rock Road only extended down the street half way.  Since there had been a lot of new development in that area with new children as well, he wanted to see what could be done as walking on the street was dangerous for the elderly and the children. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS  (continued)

Derelict Buildings – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked the Town Manager’s office if they could get a legal opinion on derelict buildings in the Town, specifically in North Plymouth and the Center of town. 

Selectman Quintal motioned to adjourn and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 to adjourn.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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